SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
15th September, 2004

Meeting commenced:
2.00 p.m.
"
ended:
5.00 p.m.
PRESENT:
The Mayor (Councillor Witkowski) - in the Chair

Councillors Antrobus, Broughton, Burgoyne, Clague, Clarke, Compton, Cooke, Cullen, Dawson, Devine, Fernandez, K. Garrido, R. Garrido, Gray, Hinds, Holt, Howard, Hudson, Humphreys, Kean, King, Lancaster, B. Lea, M. Lea, Lewis, Lightup, Lindley, Macdonald, Mann, McIntyre, Merry, Miller, Morris, Mullen, J. Murphy, Owen, Pooley, Powell, Salmon, Sheehy, Warmisham, Warner and Wilson

42.
BESLAN SCHOOL, RUSSIA
The Mayor and Members and Officers stood in silence in memory of the victims and families who had suffered as a result of the Beslan School terrorist attack.

43.
FORMER MEMBER OF PARLIAMENT - MR. LEWIS CARTER JONES
The Mayor referred to the recent death of Mr. Lewis Carter Jones, former Member of Parliament for Eccles and recipient of the Council’s Silver Medal, and those present stood in silent tribute.

44.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Ainsworth, Connor, Daniels, Dobbs, Hayes, Hepworth, Heywood, Hulmes, Hunt, Jolley, Jones, B.P. Murphy, Pennington, Perkins, Slater and Smyth.

45.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meetings of the Council held on 18th August, 2004, were approved as a correct record, subject to Minute 30(c)(iii) being amended to indicate that Councillor David Lewis and not Councillor Iain Lindley had asked the question on Outside Bodies.

 46.
MAYOR’S CITIZENS AWARD
The Mayor reported that the recipients of this month’s Mayor’s Citizens Award were Tomas Flannery, Michael Flannery (aged 9 and 11), Gareth Lloyd and Mark Jones (aged 11).

Councillor Charlie McIntyre, in proposing the award nominated by Rashid Razaz, Manchester Evening News, praised the four friends who, having found a pile of abandoned letters, decided to hand deliver them all.  Councillor John Cullen supported the award and praised the public spirit demonstrated by the boys.

The Mayor presented Tomas and Michael Flannery, Gareth Lloyd and Mark Jones with their award, and they thanked the Council.

47.
AWARD OF MERIT AT THE ROYAL HORTICULTURAL SHOW, TATTON PARK
Councillor Derek Antrobus informed the Mayor and Members of the Council of the success of staff in the Development Services Landscape Design Group who had received an Award of Merit at the Royal Horticultural Show, Tatton Park.

Officers of the Landscape Design Group attended the meeting and presented the Mayor with the award.  The Mayor congratulated the staff on their work and success in securing the Award.

48.
NATIONAL ASIAN ACHIEVERS’ AWARD
Councillor Derek Antrobus informed the Mayor and Members of the Council that Trupti Patel, Development Services Directorate, had been nominated and come runner-up for a National Asian Achievers’ Award, and also praised the community work in which she was involved.

The Mayor and Members asked that a letter of congratulations be sent to Trupti Patel, on their behalf.

49.
PETITION - BARTON ATHLETIC CLUB SHACKLADY’S GYM

RESOLVED:
THAT the petition submitted by Councillor John Cullen, signed by over 3,000 residents, asking for the Council’s assistance to save the Barton Athletic Club Shacklady’s Gym, be referred to the Director of Development Services and the Director of Education and Leisure, for consideration.

50.
PROPOSALS TO REALIGN ORGANISATIONAL ARRANGEMENTS
A report of the Leader of the Council, Deputy Leader of the Council and the Chief Executive was submitted (a) outlining in detail the Strategic Review of Governance and (b) containing proposals to Realign Organisational Arrangements.

Reference was made by Councillor Ian Macdonald to a number of comments received in respect of Strategic Issues and to the responses given, as detailed in the report.  He indicated that he did not consider the responses given addressed the comments in full, and that he did not support the original or redrafted proposals.

Councillor Karen Garrido raised the question of Scrutiny Chairs and indicated that, as the Committees were non-political, at least one seat should be made available for the Opposition Parties.  This was supported by Councillor Norman Owen.

Councillor Robin Garrido indicated that he did not consider that ‘Music and Performing Arts’ was appropriately placed under ‘Children’s Services; and that there were other anomalies in the proposals.

Councillor John Merry addressed the issues raised, and explained the reasons for the decisions taken.


Following further discussion and a vote being taken, it was -


RESOLVED:
THAT the report and proposals, as detailed in appendices 2(a) and 2(b)(ii) of the report, be approved; and that any consequential amendments to the Council’s constitution be submitted to the Council as soon as practicable.

51.
UNITARY DEVELOPMENT PLAN - REPRESENTATIONS RECEIVED ON PRE-INQUIRY CHANGES AND PROPOSED RESPONSE
Councillor Derek Antrobus, Lead Member for Development Services, presented a report containing details of the representations received on the proposed Pre-Inquiry Changes to the Draft Unitary Development Plan, and seeking approval to a Council response to each of those representations.

In response to a question from Councillor Rick Powell, regarding the composition of new housing being mainly flats and apartments, Councillor Derek Antrobus indicated that he was fully aware of the situation and the need to ensure greater mixed use, and referred to the overall objective of the UDP to achieve a correct balance of development in the City. 


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the representations received at the Pre-Inquiry Changes stage of the UDP process be noted.



(2) THAT the Council’s proposed response to the representations be approved.

52.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS REGARDING FUNCTIONS OF OTHER AUTHORITIES, ETC.

(a)
Fire and Civil Defence
Councillor Karen Garrido thanked Councillor George Wilson for keeping Members informed of developments as they arose with regard to potential industrial action in the Fire Service.


(b)
Passenger Transport
In response to a comment by Councillor Karen Garrido that the decision not to fund the extension of the Metrolink Service was ‘Yet another manifesto pledge going up in smoke’, Councillor Barry Warner reported on the action being taken by Councillor Roger Jones, Chairman of the Passenger Transportation Authority, and the lobbying and other events taking place, and urged all Members to sign the book outside the Council Chamber requesting the Government to reconsider their decision on Metrolink.


(c)
Police
In response to a comment that the Government were proposing a National Police Authority, the Chief Executive advised the Council that the comments were that of the Chief Superintendents’ Association and not reflected in the intentions of the Government at this time.

53.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Leader of the Council
In response to comments expressed by Councillor Robin Garrido and reiterated by Councillor Norman Owen, regarding the content of the booklet entitled ‘Branding for a Brighter Future in Salford’ and associated costs, Councillor John Merry referred to the Council’s Communication Strategy and decisions taken to market the City, and indicated that the campaign should be judged in the fullness of time when it could be seen what it had achieved.

(b) 
Lead Member for Arts and Leisure (Tourism)
Councillor John Merry congratulated the Lead Member for Arts and Leisure (Tourism), Councillor Barry Warner, the Executive Support Member, Councillor Dougie Daniels and staff of the Arts and Leisure Directorate on achieving 2* status following recent inspections.

Councillor Barry Warner praised the efforts of all involved and indicating that, as Lead Member, he would be sending a letter of congratulations to staff.

(c)
Lead Member for Corporate Services
In response to a question from Councillor David Lewis regarding the Capital Strategy and Asset Management Plan, and the reference to the funding gap in the Housing Revenue Account, Councillor Bill Hinds, Lead Member for Corporate Services, indicated that if Councillor Lewis forwarded details to him, he would arrange for a response to be given.

(d)
Lead Member for Development Services
In response to a question from Councillor Karen Garrido, Councillor Derek Antrobus, Lead Member for Development Services, agreed to arrange for copies of the Forest Park planning application to be placed in Worsley and Boothstown libraries.

(e)
Lead Member for Education
In response to a question from Councillor Karen Garrido, Councillor Keith Mann, Lead Member for Education, indicated that he would investigate her concerns regarding changes in charging fees for courses at Eccles College and arrange for response to be sent to her.

54.
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY IN SALFORD - ANNUAL REPORT, 2003/04
Councillor James Dawson submitted the Overview and Scrutiny in Salford Annual Report for 2003/04.

Councillor John Warmisham praised the work being undertaken by the Scrutiny Committees and Commission established, and advised Members of the forthcoming launch of the Scrutiny Commission for Corporate Parenting.

RESOLVED:
THAT the Overview and Scrutiny in Salford Annual Report, 2003/04, be noted.

55.
ISSUES FOR CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

No issues were raised for Chairs of Scrutiny Committees.

56.
APPOINTMENT OF CABINET MEMBERS/EXECUTIVE SUPPORT MEMBERS
Councillor John Merry, Leader of the Council, submitted a report of the Director of Corporate Services, (a) listing the portfolios for Cabinet and Executive Support Members, as decided by the Leader of the Council for the remainder of the 2004/05 municipal year, and (b) containing details of the new Scrutiny Committees, the membership and Chairmen for which were to be transferred to the corresponding Scrutiny Committees.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the following appointments be approved, and portfolios (including cross-cutting issues) be confirmed, for the remainder of the 2004/05 municipal year:-


Councillor Merry 
-
Leader of the Council (also responsible for 




Neighbourhood Management)


Councillor Lancaster
-
Deputy Leader of the Council 





Also responsibility for the discharge of all the functions of the Leader in his absence, together with such other matters as are delegated by the Leader, and for Service Review 

together with :
	Portfolio
	Lead Member

(and any cross-cutting portfolios)
	Executive Support Member



	Children and Youth
	Councillor Warmisham
	Councillor J. Murphy



	Community, Health and Social Care
	Councillor Sheehy
	Councillor Burgoyne

	Community Safety 
	Councillor Lancaster
	-



	Culture and Sport 
	Councillor Warner
	Councillor Daniels



	Customer Services and Finance
	Councillor  Hinds
	Councillor Devine

	Education Services
	Councillor Mann
	Councillor Clarke



	Environment
	Councillor M. Lea
	Councillor McIntyre



	Housing 
	Councillor Connor
	Councillor Hudson



	Planning
	Councillor Antrobus
	Councillor Morris







(2) THAT the membership of the existing Scrutiny Committees and their Chairmen be transferred to the corresponding Scrutiny Committees under the new arrangements.




(3) THAT the correlation between ‘old’ and ‘new’ Scrutiny Committees, as set out in the report, together with the Chairmanships detailed below, be noted:-


Strategy and Regeneration

-
Councillor Slater


Environment, Housing and Planning
-
Councillor Lightup


Community, Health and Social Care
-
Councillor B.P. Murphy


Children’s Services



-
Councillor Pennington


Customer and Support Services

-
Councillor Dawson


Budget and Audit



-
Councillor Jolley

57.
APPOINTMENTS TO OUTSIDE BODIES, COUNCIL COMMITTEES, PANELS AND FORUMS

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT, further to the report on Appointments of Cabinet Members/ Executive Support Members, the following consequential changes in appointments to outside bodies be approved-

	Body
	Former Representatives
	New Representatives



	City of Salford Relief of Distress Fund
	Mayor, Deputy Mayor, Councillors Hinds and J. Murphy
	Mayor, Deputy Mayor, Councillors Hinds and Devine

	Local Authority Purchasing Partnership
	Councillors Hinds and J. Murphy
	Councillors Hinds and Devine

	North Western Local Authorities’ Employers Organisation
	Councillors Sheehy and Daniels (as Lead Member and Executive Support Member for Personnel)
	Councillors Hinds and Devine (as Lead Member and Executive Support Member for Customer Services and Finance)





(2) THAT Councillors Sheehy and Daniels (formerly Lead Member and Executive Support Member for Personnel) cease to serve on the Employers’ Forum and be replaced by Councillors Hinds and Devine, Lead Member and Executive Support Member for Customer Services and Finance.




(3) THAT Councillors Sheehy and Daniels (formerly Lead Member and Executive Support Member for Personnel) cease to serve on the Equal Opportunities Forum and be replaced by Councillors Hinds and Devine, Lead Member and Executive Support Member for Customer Services and Finance.

58.
APPOINTMENTS TO TENANT MANAGEMENT ORGANISATIONS (TMO’S)

RESOLVED:
THAT the following appointments to Tenant Management Organisations be approved:-


Councillor Salmon 

-
Apple Tree Court TMO


Councillor Warmisham
-
Windsor and Albion TMO


Councillor Clague

-
Barracks TMO

59.
AMENDMENTS TO THE COUNCIL CONSTITUTION

A report of the Director of Corporate Services detailing proposed amendments to the Council Constitution was submitted.


In response to a question from Councillor Ian Macdonald, Councillor John Merry clarified the position and reasons why it was not considered appropriate for Executive Support Members to serve on Scrutiny Committees.


RESOLVED:
THAT amendments to the Council Constitution, as contained in the report now submitted, be approved.

60.
WAIVER OF CALL-IN PROCEDURE

Consideration was given to a report outlining circumstances where the Leader of the Council had agreed that action could be taken without the decision being subject to call-in.  Councillor Karen Garrido reiterated her concerns expressed at the Council meeting held on 18th August, 2004 (Minute 40 refers) regarding the need for urgency and asked for more detail.


Councillor John Merry undertook to provide Councillor Karen Garrido with greater detail of the reasons why the decision had been treated as a matter of urgency.  Mr. Alan Eastwood, Monitoring Officer, indicated that he would ensure any such reports in future would contain fuller explanations of the reasons for the urgent decision being taken.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report of the Director of Corporate Services indicating that the Leader of the Council, Councillor John Merry, had approved, as a matter of urgency, the waiving of the call-in procedure relating to the Lead Member for Education decision for the acceptance of tenders for the provision of Passenger Transport Services (Special Educational Needs) for the period 1st September, 2004 to 31st August, 2007 (with the option to extend to 31st August, 2009), in order to meet the legal requirements for the execution of the contract, be noted.

61.
COUNCIL RESOLUTIONS - REVENUE BUDGET AND CAPITAL PROGRAMME

The Monitoring Officer submitted a report seeking confirmation of the Council’s approval of the full text of recommendations as contained in the report of the 2004/05 Revenue Budget and Capital Programme, previously considered by the Council.


RESOLVED:
THAT the resolutions set out in Appendix 1 attached be confirmed.

62.
NOTICE OF MOTION

A Notice of Motion was moved by Councillor John Merry and seconded by Councillor David Lancaster, as follows -

‘This Council welcomes the proposals in the draft Bill on Regional Assemblies to extend the powers of assemblies in respect of training and learning and skills, and to confer a power to promote the social, economic and environmental wellbeing of the region.  It calls on the Government to give further consideration to devolving powers in respect of highways and transport.


This Council calls on the Government to proceed with an all-postal based referendum in this region as soon as possible.’


Councillor Merry and Lancaster spoke on the motion and referred to the need to explore the variety and usage of different voting methods, and the need to look at more places to be made available for people to vote.  Councillors Norman Owen and Rick Powell concurred with this view.


Councillor Iain Lindley referred to a number of issues concerning the draft Bill and indicated that Regional Assemblies would have no legislative powers, would not be representative and urged the Council to reject the motion.


Councillors Karen Garrido and Robin Garrido expressed concerns regarding the costs of setting up Regional Assemblies, and indicated that this would create another unnecessary level of Government.


Following on from the debate, the Mayor put the motion to the meeting, and upon a show of hands, declared the motion carried and it was resolved, accordingly.

APPENDIX 1

RESOLUTIONS TO BE CONFIRMED BY COUNCIL AT THEIR MEETING

ON 15TH SEPTEMBER, 2004

(1)
THAT a Revenue Budget of £280.403m be approved for 2004/5.

(2) 
THAT the revised revenue estimates for the year 2003/04 and the revenue estimates for 2004/05, as set out in the report, be approved.

(3)
THAT it be noted that at its meeting on 21st January, 2004, the Council calculated the amount of 62,024 as its council tax base for the year 2004/05 in accordance with regulation 3 of the Local Authorities (Calculation of Council Tax Base) Regulations 1992 made under section 33(5) of the Local Government Finance Act 1992.

(4)
THAT the following amounts be now calculated by the Council for the year 2004/05 in accordance with sections 32 to 36 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992:-

(a)
£577,519,000
being the aggregate of the amounts which the Council 

estimates for the items set out in section 32(2) (a) to (e) 

of the Act.


(b)
£297,116,000
being the aggregate of the amounts which the Council





estimates for the items set out in section 32(3) (a) to (c) 





of the Act.

(c)
£280,403,000
being the amount by which the aggregate at 4(a) above 

exceeds the aggregate at 4(b) above, calculated by the 

Council, in accordance with section 32(4) of the Act, as 

its budget requirement for the year.

(d)
£209,442,600
being the aggregate of the sums which the Council 

estimates will be payable for the year into its general 

fund in respect of redistributed non-domestic rates, revenue support grant or additional grant reduced by the amount of the sums which the Council estimates will be transferred in the year from its general fund to its collection fund in accordance with section 97(4) of the Local Government Finance Act 1988 and having regard to the directions under section 98(4) and section 98(5) of the Local Government Finance Act 1988 made on the 12th October, 1992.

(e)
£1,144.08

being the amount at 4(c) above less the amount at 4(d) 

above, all divided by the amount at 3 above, calculated 

by the Council, in accordance with section 33(1) of the 

Act, as the basic amount of its Council Tax for the year.

(f)
Valuation Bands
	
	A minus
	A
	B
	C
	D
	E
	F
	G
	H

	£
	635.60
	762.72
	889.84
	1,016.96
	1,144.08
	1,398.32
	1,652.56
	1,906.80
	2,288.16


being the amounts given by multiplying the amount at 4(e) above by the number which, in the proportion set out in section 5(1) of the Act, is applicable to dwellings listed in a particular valuation band divided by the number which in that proportion is applicable to dwellings listed in valuation band D, calculated by the Council, in accordance with section 36(1) of the Act, as the amounts to be taken into account for the year in respect of 

categories of dwellings listed in different valuation bands.

(5)
THAT it be noted that for the year 2004/05 the Greater Manchester Police Authority and the Greater Manchester Fire and Civil Defence Authority have stated the following amounts in precepts issued to the Council, in accordance with section 40 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, for each of the categories of the dwellings shown below:-

Precepting Authority Valuation Bands

	
	
	A minus
	A
	B
	C
	D
	E
	F
	G
	H

	Greater Manchester Police Authority
	£
	54.73
	65.68
	76.63
	87.57
	98.52
	120.41
	142.31
	164.20
	197.04


	
	
	A minus
	A
	B
	C
	D
	E
	F
	G
	H

	Greater Manchester Fire & Civil Defence Authority
	£
	23.70
	28.44
	33.18
	37.92
	42.66
	52.14
	61.62
	71.10
	85.32


(6)
THAT, having calculated the aggregate in each case of the amounts at 4(f) and 5 above, the Council, in accordance with section 30(2) of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, hereby sets the following amounts as the amounts of Council Tax for the year 2004/05 for each of the categories of dwellings shown below:-

Valuation Bands

	
	A minus
	A
	B
	C
	D
	E
	F
	G
	H

	£
	714.03
	856.84
	999.65
	1,142.45
	1,285.26
	1,570.87
	1,856.49
	2,142.10
	2,570.52


(7)
THAT the HRA Budget for 2004/5 be approved.

(8)
THAT each Lead Member and Director be requested to monitor rigorously the implementation of the accepted savings and expenditure against budget on a regular basis, to identify and report to Budget Scrutiny Committee any alternative savings which may be necessary to compensate for any savings not achievable in full and to ensure that overall net expenditure is contained within budget, and for the Lead Member and Director of Corporate Services to report monthly to Budget Scrutiny Committee on progress with the budget on a corporate basis.

(9)
THAT a capital programme of £114.602m as set out in Appendix 19 to the submitted report be approved.

(10)
THAT the list of assets for disposal in 2004/5 as set out in Appendix 18 to the submitted report be agreed, to allow the Director of Development Services to proceed to market those sites where a commitment to dispose has not already been made.

(11)
THAT the prudential indicators for 2004/5 to 2006/7 as set out in part 4 of the submitted report be approved.
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